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Deuteronomy 31:6 “Be strong and courageous. Do not be afraid or terrified because of them, for 

the LORD your God goes with you; God will never leave you nor forsake you.” 

Slumber Falls Camp COVID-19 Task Force 

After three meetings, reviewing recommendations, running financial reports, and thinking about the 
reasons why the SCC offers an outdoor ministry program, the committee recognized the complexity of 
the current situation and felt that the best course of action was to propose a Decision Tree to the board 
that offers flexibility to the conference and camp, yet does not hinder our ability to take preliminary 
steps to move forward with camping.   

The Decision Tree comprises of: I) the recommendation to move forward, II) the suggested guidelines by 
expert groups, III) SFC reasons for moving forward IV) an Exit Strategy to address changing conditions or 
protect the camp and conference financially, and V) Highlighted Risks to the SCC/SFC. 

Decision Tree for Slumber Falls Camp 

I. The recommendation is to continue moving forward with camp and reassess benchmarks 
June 10th to see if we need to enact an exit strategy (Section IV) 
a. Summer 2020 Changes 

i. Worry Free Camping – Campers’ holistic wellbeing is paramount, but we also 
care for our families.  If circumstances change, parents have options in what to 
do with their camp registration fees – move it to another week this summer, 
move it to 2021 summer camps and secure a spot at this year’s rate, donate the 
registration money to the ministry of Slumber Falls Camp, or receive a full 
refund. 

ii. Stronger Together Discount Code – Allow families to get the Early Bird pricing 
until the end of May 

iii. Increased Communication - Camper transparency and family concerns 
1. Updated parent emails 
2. May Zoom Meetings with Jeremy and Katy 
3. Mid-Week Zoom Meetings during camp with Jeremy and parents (not 

campers) 
4. Full photo access at beginning of camp, updated regularly with all of the 

pictures from the day 
iv. New Marketing Strategies 

1. Signs and Banners around the New Braunfels area 



2. Incentivize Camp Promoters 
3. Disciples Oaks (Gonzo) email to Disciples of Christ youth letting them 

know their sister camp in NB will honor the Gonzo rates if they want to 
go to camp this summer. The cost of camp will be the same as the UCC 
but we can give them a special code that would give them a discount. 

4. Social Media Marketing 
5. Zoom Camp Reunions for older campers 
6. Included in church worships 

b. Financial Considerations 
i. SFC will not use new camper registration money until after their camp begins 

ii. We will need to acquire all cleaning, all medical/health, some kitchen, and some 
programming and staff training supplies before the June 10th reassessment. 

iii. PPP money will cover staff costs and utilities until June 12th but not operational 
supplies. 

iv. The goal is for camper registrations to pay these cost when they come due; 
hopefully the following month. 

v. If we enact the exit strategy, SFC/SCC will incur the costs for these items – this is 
in the $6,000 to $7,000 range.  All these supplies will be used eventually for the 
ministries, but this would be an upfront cost. 

c. Trial Run of New Policies and Procedures 
i. We are moving in the direction of becoming an ACA accredited camp 

ii. Our current policies will remain in effect, but there will be new/written 
guidelines for how we operate.  Note: we operate in many ways like an ACA 
camp, but we have not formalized our policies and procedures in some of the 
areas. 

1. Areas addressed include Kitchen, Health Center, Specialized Activities, 
Health and Wellness, Administration, Trainings, and Risk Mitigation. 

a. This will include new practices for health and safety checks, 
camper and staff screenings, and regular medical tests 
administered throughout the week. 

b. Changes will be communicated as appropriate. (Ex. all camper 
and programing items will be communicated with parents, 
kitchen requirement with our staff, etc.) 

2. We will review the policies throughout the summer and at the end of 
summer to submit a final draft to the SCC BoD. 

II. Support for Offering Camps in 2020 – See links 
a. CDC Guidelines and Recommendations 

i. CDC Decision Tree 
ii. CDC Guidance Documents 

b. Field Guide for Camps on Implementation of CDC Guidance prepared for the American 
Camping Association and YMCA – 82 page document 

i. https://www.acacamps.org/resource-library/coronavirus/camp-business/camp-
operations-guide-summer-2020 

c. ACA COVID-19 Camp Resources 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/schools-childcare/Camps-Decision-Tree.pdf
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/communication/guidance-list.html?Sort=Date%3A%3Adesc
https://www.acacamps.org/resource-library/coronavirus/camp-business/camp-operations-guide-summer-2020
https://www.acacamps.org/resource-library/coronavirus/camp-business/camp-operations-guide-summer-2020


i. https://www.acacamps.org/resource-library/coronavirus-information-camps 
d. Texas Governor and local county (Comal county) support for summer camps 

i. https://www.dshs.texas.gov/youthcamp/default.aspx 
III. SFC Reasons for Camp 

a. Offering summer camps during a pandemic is not an easy decision.  The amount of work 
needed to mitigate risks; offer honest, transparent communication with families and 
churches; and rationales for our decision making process is complex and ever-evolving 
as new data presents itself.  Conversations with camp directors who are not moving 
forward with summer camps provided an ever increasing understanding of the 
complexities not just of our current situation, but also highlighted how different camps 
are in terms of operations, leadership, and resources. 

b. COVID-19 is of concern, not just for our campers, staff, and volunteers, but for our 
families and communities that will receive campers following their time at SFC.   

c. We also recognize the challenges our youth and families are facing.  The well-being of 
our youth encompasses the physical, mental, spiritual, emotional, and social realms.  
Many of our youth are struggling to cope with recent events.  The full effects will not be 
known for years. 

i. Sample Articles 
1. https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/health-

coronavirus-usa-cost/ 
2. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/19/health/pandemic-coronavirus-

suicide-health.html 
3. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7177120/ 

d. Mitigating Risks - We feel that our ability to mitigate the risks is worth taking to minister 
to/with our children and youth.  The role of the church is to be the beacon of light, love, 
and hope, and this sometimes requires us to operate in zones which pose new 
challenges and dimensions that require education, growth, and adaptability. 

i. We will post our policies, procedures, and plans online and share it with our 
camper families. This is continuing to evolve as we gain deeper understanding of 
COVID-19 and camp and discover better ways of risk management and camper 
wellness. 

e. Slumber Falls Camp has the ability to impact our children and youth and equip them 
with skills to cope and become more resilient. There are risks, but the UCC has 
historically been on the forefront on offering responsible ministries and engaging in 
social justice and advocacy.  Ministering in a time of crises speaks volumes on who we 
are, our calling, and our understanding of how God works in the world. 

f. Will our camps look the same this summer? Yes and No.  Some of the programming will 
be very familiar, but we will engage some it differently. New recommendations and 
guidelines open up opportunities to try innovated ideas that strengthen our programs.  
We are energized at the possibilities this summer, and we feel that this summer will 
positively impact our youth in ways prior summer camps have not due to recent 
circumstances. 

https://www.acacamps.org/resource-library/coronavirus-information-camps
https://www.dshs.texas.gov/youthcamp/default.aspx
https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/health-coronavirus-usa-cost/
https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/health-coronavirus-usa-cost/
https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/19/health/pandemic-coronavirus-suicide-health.html
https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/19/health/pandemic-coronavirus-suicide-health.html
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7177120/


g. Staff Support - All our directors, many counselors, and summer staff are willing to serve 
this summer.  Many recognize that they will be asked to do things differently if camps 
move forward, and there is an understanding that camp will operate differently. 

h. Ministry Guidelines for summer camp 2020 will be included in all staff trainings and 
checkpoints will be in place to ensure understanding and proper implementation of 
guidelines. 

i. This will include CDC PPE guidelines - 
https://www.cdc.gov/hai/pdfs/ppe/ppeslides6-29-04.pdf 

i. Increased costs for camper wellness will not be passed on to families or require an 
increase in camp fees. 

IV. Benchmarks in Determining if Exit Strategy is Warranted 
a. Since we follow all recommendations from groups mentioned above, if those 

recommendations change to not allowing overnight camps, we will follow those 
recommendations. 

b. If COVID-19 cases are increasing in Texas during the two weeks leading up to camp, if 
there is not widespread availability of testing, and local hospitals do not have the space 
or resources to serve the community, camp sessions will be cancelled.  

c. If new requirements for operating summer camps for 2020 call for more than $5,000 
worth of supplies, facility changes, etc. that are not included in the normal operations of 
SFC, then we should reassess holding camp this summer unless the changes are 
something that the camp should have as we move forward.  Note: This is not a high 
number in terms of camp operations, but this could highlight a change in attitudes of 
sending children and youth to camps. We could send a quick survey out to families to get 
a general feeling of comfort in sending their youth to camp. 

d. Review of other camps and sessions in early June to analyze their effectiveness in 
mitigating risks.  Are their contexts similar to SFC? Can we learn and adapt from their 
failures or success? 

i. Note: Our first full week of camp is the last week of June.  Other camps will have 
operated 1-2 sessions before our review on June 10th.  

ii. If the camp strategies for mitigating health/safety risks are on par or better than 
SFC, and they are experiencing significant hardships, challenges, financial losses, 
etc., we should consider cancelling camps. 

e. Camper registration numbers should be around 180 (Terri is checking on this number) 
by June 10th to project our probability in hitting our target “break-even” goal.  

i. If we are more than 20% below this number, then we should cancel camps. 
f. Changes to external operations or supply chains that would prohibit SFC from meeting 

the conditions required to maintain our Texas Youth Camp License and would require us 
to cancel the remaining camps. 

g. Slumber Falls is able to safely quarantine up to three campers that are exhibiting COVID-
19 symptoms (including: fever of more than 100.5, dry cough, shortness of breath) until 
parents are able to pick them up from camp. Basic contact tracing will determine which 
other campers and staff have possibly been exposed. If a COVID-19 test comes back 
positive, parents of campers in that session will be notified and affected staff will be 

https://www.cdc.gov/hai/pdfs/ppe/ppeslides6-29-04.pdf


quarantined. If more widespread virus spread is evident, or if too many staff need to 
quarantine, then future sessions of camp will be cancelled. 

h. If COVID-19 affects our ability to offer staffing, programs, services, or fulfil state 
requirements, then remaining camps will be cancelled. 

V. SCC Conference Risks 
a. Ministerial competency risk whether we do camps or don’t, we will have 

people/churches that will not be happy or agree with our decision. 
b. Financial risks 

i. Upfront costs in obtaining supplies for the summer will incur costs for the camp.  
We cannot count that families will donate their camper registration costs to 
support our ministry.  It looks like 20% may donate registration costs based 
upon our survey and other camp surveys. 

ii. We have already spent around $20,000 from camper registrations that started 
coming in last fall.  This is how the camp operates with cash flow throughout the 
year.  This year has posed new challenges in how we operate.  Some of those 
families would want their registrations costs returned. 

iii. Lack of Summer Groups – All but two of our external summer groups have 
canceled or moved their event.  This will require an increase in camper numbers 
to continue operations as normal or a change in operations (budget allocation) 
to alleviate some of the costs. 

c. Camp Viability (in its current form) 
i. 60% of our campers are from UCC congregations with the remaining from other 

churches or unchurched families.   
ii. Our growth in camper numbers will come from youth outside of the UCC. Some 

of our camp families want to send their children to camp, but if we do not offer 
camp, then they will find another camp. They may not return. This would set 
our 5-year plan for camp viability back. 

 


